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“WHAT’S ON” IN CAPEL-LE-FERNE 

If you know details of your event in advance, please let Editor know so 
organisations avoid booking same date 

2nd Jul Capel School Summer Fete  

2nd  Jul Gardeners’ Association - SUMMER SHOW 

3rd Jul Battle of Britain Memorial Day (page 11) 

8th Jul Church Hall Fund - Frank Conley presents Gilbert & Sullivan 

'Love & Marriage' 

12th Jul WI - Joe Mendell – ‘Bob Newhart Rides Again’  

17th Jul Short Mat Bowls Open Day (page 5) 

19th Jul Gardeners’ Association - Rose Show (In Church Hall) 

23rd Jul Community Playing Field Day with many displays, event and 

stalls – plus various refreshments. 

9th Aug WI - Afternoon Garden Meeting – 2.30pm  

12th Aug Church Hall Fund - Adrian Christian Mires - Classical Guitar 

16th Aug Gardeners’ Association Up, Up & Away – Tina Morrissey  

2nd Sep WI Bingo – St Radigund’s  Church Hall   

3rd  Sep Gardeners’ Association - AUTUMN SHOW 

4th Sep GARAGE SALE SAFARI (page 3) 

4th Sep Battle of Britain Memorial - Folkestone Automobile Club (page 11) 

7th  Sep Gardeners’ Association - Quiz, away leg at West Hougham 

9th Sep Church Hall Fund - Fiddle & Faff present, an evening of Folk music 

13th Sep WI - Janet Dean – ‘ My Grandmother as a Spy’  

20th Sep Gardeners’ Association Mystery Animals of Kent – Neil Arnold   

24th Sep WI Wit & Wisdom – Capel Village Hall  

11th Oct WI - Dennis Chambers – Ghosts Fact or Fiction  

14th Oct Church Hall Fund - Paul Sherman 

15th Oct Capel Youth Club Quiz @ Cspel School – 7pm 

18th Oct Gardeners’ Association Apples & Pears – Robert Cook 

30th Oct Indoor Boot Fair @ Village Hall 

11th Nov Church Hall Fund - The Colrose 7 

15th Nov Gardeners’ Association AGM and presentation of awards 

preceded at 6pm by a fish and chip supper 

8th Nov WI - Annual Meeting with Helen Stevenson Quiz  

27th Nov Indoor Boot Fair @ Village Hall 

13th Dec WI - Christmas Meeting 

20th Dec Gardeners’ Association Christmas Social 

29th Jan Indoor Boot Fair @ Village Hall 

26th Feb Indoor Boot Fair @ Village Hall 
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CHURCH SERVICES, July 2016 

Date Alkham Capel Hougham 
Sunday 3rd    
St Thomas the Apostle 

Evensong 6.30 pm Eucharist 9.30 am Worshipping Together 
11am 

Saturday 9th  
Fun, fellowship and food – please let 
Pam (01303 489006) or Brian (01303 
243784) know if you plan to come. 

 

 
(St Radigund’s)  3.00 – 5.00 pm 

 

Sunday 10th  
Trinity 7 

Eucharist 9.30 am Worshipping Together 
11am 

 

Sunday 17th  
Trinity 8 

Worshipping Together 
11am 

Evensong 6.00 pm Eucharist 9.30 am 

Sunday 24th  
Trinity 9 

Benefice Eucharist 
10.00 am 

  

Sunday 31st  
Trinity 10 

 Benefice Eucharist (Capel Old 
Church)  10.00 am 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 
 

 
 
         

  

From the Vicarage 

When I wrote about my Father McKenzie moment back in May – how, during Holy Week, I ended up in church with only the angels, 

the archangels and the whole company of heaven and the words of a sermon that no one would hear, just like the priest in The Beatles’ 

song Eleanor Rigby – it certainly struck a chord with some of you. (Sorry!) Thanks to those who kindly wrote or sent emails. 

As far as church is concerned, let’s be honest – I’m the only one who has to be there. People were probably busy with other very 

important and worthwhile things that evening. Most of us live busier lives than ever before. Even if we don’t expect to be busy when we 

retire, the chances are that our children will be, so we shall end up being busy with our grandchildren. 

The gospels tell us that when Jesus’ disciples were so busy that they did not even have time to eat, he invited them to come away to a 

quiet place by themselves. I sometimes think of church that way – being in a service is a lot like putting being busy to one side and 

coming away to rest, listen, and be quiet for a while. Rabbi Lionel Blue once wondered whether prayer is like a cigarette (this was 

before the smoking ban came along) - a chance to pause, he said, but without the nasty side-effects.  

Prayer has more going for it than that. It isn’t smelly or messy, and you don’t need to find a sheltered corner at the bottom of the garden. 

You can do it indoors – St Mary’s Capel, St Anthony’s at Alkham and St Laurence Hougham are all open during the day. Come and 

treat yourself to a quiet moment soon.  Brian 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Capel Church Hall Fund-Programme for 2016 

For all you lovers of Gilbert & Sullivan please note that Frank Conley will be returning to St Radigunds 

Church on  Friday 8th of July at 7.30pm and the title of his presentation  will be GILBERT & SULLIVAN - 

LOVE & MARRIAGE.  There is no more enthusiastic and knowledgeable fan of Gilbert & Sullivan than 

Frank. You are guaranteed a very special evening so come along and hear him.  Admission is £5 payable at the 

door and doors open at 7pm. You get a cup of tea or coffee and a biscuit. 

PLEASE SEE THE REST OF OUR 2016 PROGRAMME IN 'WHAT'S ON' ON THE FRONT PAGE 

Telephone 01303 251403 to reserve tickets.    John Oliver - Chairman Capel Church Hall Fund 

If you are planning a party or social event why not consider approaching Audrey Goaten, our Letting 

Secretary on 01303 244735 to make a booking for a regular slot or just a one off event. 
 

 

KNIT & NATTER 

REECE ADAMS HOUSE,  

CAULDHAM CLOSE. 

EVERY THURSDAY, 2pm till 4pm 
Come along and join us.  We knit and natter while 

listening to country music.  Tea and biscuits are 

available – no charge. If you have forgotten how to 

knit or crochet, we could show you how.  Or, maybe 

you can show us!  A favourite hobby maybe you would 

like to share with others, or come along for the 

company.  We are a friendly few! 

7th JULY - DEMO FOR QUILTING INCLUDED 

For more information contact Kathy on 01303 246507. 

 

Garage Safari Sale Sunday 4th September. 
It’s nearly time to clear attics for the Garage 

Safari.  We are keeping the price to £5.00 so if 

you would like to join in could you put £5.00 in 

an envelope with your name and address and put 

into 29 Albany Road or most weeks, I am at the 

Farmers Market. 
It will then go on the map. We had well over 100 last year and 

hundreds of people far and wide, so is a very good day to sell 

unwanted items.   People are already contacting Cherry to make sure 

they are included on the map.  If you are interested in being involved 

ring Cherry 255114.   

The grass area behind the church is regularly 

used as a dog walking area and deposits are not 

being cleaned up by owners. Please could people 

clear up behind your dogs who use this area, or 

pick up a FINE OF £75.00?  Thank you. 
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Capel le Ferne Village Hall – providing services to the local community 
http://www.capelvillagehall.com    REGISTERED CHARITY No.281786 

  

Something to celebrate?     

Want to hold a party? 

Need to organise a meeting or training session? 

Want to start a teatime chat group or  

a new sports club? 

Licenced for most things (except hypnosis and 

boxing) including sale of alcohol, PRS, raffles. 

To hire tables/chairs contact  

Jayne 01303 211480 

For boot fairs contact sylvia.coles@tesco.net 

 

To view the hall, or to make a booking contact  

the letting secretary Sue Leaning  

Email: fredandsueleaning@yahoo.co.uk (preferred) 

Or on 07939 095880 

Firstly, huge congratulations to Michal Marshall.  The village hall committee was one of the many organisations which supported the 

nomination. Whenever help is needed Mick is never far away and is known to many residents in Capel le Ferne.  His connection with 

the village hall goes back to the old ‘hut’ and his efforts during fundraising for and building of the new (current) hall were strenuous.  

He is extremely modest about what he does and not many people realise he was one of the original instigators of the Farmers’ Market.  

He is still a regular volunteer.  

Planning permission has been granted for the alterations to the front of the hall and preparations have begun in earnest.  We are aware 

that, whilst many people are supportive of the project, not everyone believes the work will improve the hall.  The proof will be in the 

pudding as they say.  One of the first jobs for whichever builder is selected is to organise an alternative entrance so users can continue 

to use the hall. 

Diary dates: 4th September Garage (contact Cherry Leppard), 10th September Last Night of the proms (contact Jayne Stone), New 

Years’ Eve American supper with Chicory Tip (always a sell-out) –contact Ros Chandler. Numbers in the back of Grapevine.  

There currently is a great deal of publicity around reducing food waste.  If you would like to do your bit, then please consider using 

the Farmers’ Market.  The stall holders will be happy to talk to you about the best way to use their produce.  If you would like some 

recipes. Let us know and we’ll make some available.  For instance, scoop out the middle one of Mike’s artisan breads, fill with cheese 

fondue mix and pop in the oven.  Use the scooped out pieces to dip into the cheese. Simples. 

As part of the service to local residents, table and chairs can be hired for private parties at home.  The tables are the folding Gopak 

ones, available in two sizes, the chairs are the stacking bucket chairs.  From time to time the committee consider hiring out the folding 

chairs, but for a variety of reasons believe it not appropriate to do so.  The decision will be reviewed periodically and in the meantime 

anyone requesting chairs from the hall will be offered the stacking chairs. 

Major Events for 2016: More on each later. 
Boot Fairs begin again in October, November, January 

and February.  Sylvia Coles’ organisation has ensured 

the boot fairs are successful and we would like to 

formally thank her for all her work.  It looks effortless 

from the outside but know that is down to the 

preparation.  Sylvia is ‘retiring’ from the boot fairs 

next February and we are looking for someone to take 

over.  We know we are asking early but this is so there 

is time for the new person to work alongside Sylvia 

and pick up the tricks of the trade. 

Last Night of the Proms.  The hall will be open in the 

afternoon in time to decorate tables before the judging.  

The hall will reopen in the evening for an American 

supper during the performance.  Tables are already 

being booked, if you are interested in joining us for the 

evening ring Jayne on 01303 211480 

New Year’s Eve – Chicory Tip.  Priority is being 

given to Capel residents so if you are interested ring 

Ros Chandler to reserve your table 255862. 

Garage Safari Sale – It’s nearly time to clear attics for the Garage safari on 

Sunday 4th September. We are keeping the price to £5.00 so if you would like to 

join in could you put £5.00 in an envelope with your name and address and put 

into 29 Albany Road or most weeks I am at the Farmers Market. It will then go 

on the map. We had well over 100 last year and hundreds of people far and 

wide, so is a very good day to sell unwanted items.   People are already 

contacting to make sure they are included on the map.  If you are interested in 

being involved ring Cherry 255114.  Cherry. 

********************************************** 

Open to all residents, the 100+ club is due for renewal at the beginning of next 

month.  For a subscription of £1 per month (£12 for the year) members are 

entered into a monthly draw.  First prize is £25, second £15 and £5 for 3rd, 

doubled at Christmas.  Profits are spent on improvements to the village hall. 

Ring Jenny Carter on 01303 250298 or ask at the Farmers’ Market.  The draw 

will take place at the Committee Meeting on the 1st Tuesday of each month.   

WINNERS OF 100+ CLUB –  JUNE 

1st  67  Janet Calladine 

2nd  69  Paul Sherrington 

3rd  81  Mike Stone 

RECYCLING 

INSIDE THE HALL Boxes are provided for: 

 Unwanted shoes for charity, 

 Used Stamps for Moorfields Eye Hospital & 

Hearing Dogs 

Please place the above in the relevant boxes. 

Capel-le-Ferne History Book    

“Village in the Clouds” 

Copies still available …… £5 each        

From Cherry: Tel: No: 01303 255114 

CONTINUOUS  EVENTS 

Books & jigsaws:   

A wide variety of books are available on an ‘honesty basis.   

These are on trollies in the corridor.   

Thanks to all who have donated to this cause. 

*********************************** 

Farmers Market:  

Tuesdays 10 a.m. to 12.30 p.m.  
Stalls selling local produce every week, including (but not limited 

to) artisan breads, pies, meats, fruit, veg and a postal service. 
 

http://www.capelvillagehall.com/
mailto:sylvia.coles@tesco.net
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 CAPEL-LE-FERNE FARMERS MARKET  

Now in our 13th Year 

Every Tuesday 10 a.m. to 12.30 p.m. 

Village Hall, Lancaster Avenue, Capel-le-Ferne,  

Folkestone CT18 7LX 

Visit us on Facebook https://www.facebook.com 

 

News from the Farmers’ Market 
JULY at the Farmers’ Market, written by Mary Gwynn 

As I write this, the countryside is finally basking in the sunshine of high summer after the long cold spring, which means that now is the 

perfect time to indulge in some wonderful locally-grown produce. There really is no better way to enjoy any precious warm days than 

with a feast of wonderful summer foods, grown and produced close to home. At this time of year, everything is so good, you can follow 

the ‘less is more’ precept and keep preparation and cooking to the minimum. 

Grass-fed summer LAMB is now at its very finest and, as a more fatty meat than some (the fat gives the meat flavour and keeps it from 

drying out), it’s ideal for the BBQ. A boned-out leg or shoulder can be marinated overnight and cooks perfectly in under an hour. I 

make up a paste of ground spices, lime juice and yogurt or use the Moroccan spice, Ras al Hanout, rubbed over the skin before cooking 

(try on cubed lamb for kebabs). On the fish front look out for mackerel – bought silvery fresh from the market and cooked the same 

day to enjoy at its very best. Midsummer is a great time to enjoy CRAB – all you need to make a feast is to serve dressed crab with 

simply buttered new potatoes and good mayonnaise, homemade if possible. Serve with a chilled glass of one of the excellent English 

white wines. 

Amongst an abundance of produce at this month’s market, you’ll find tender BROAD BEANS (freshly picked little pods can be 

enjoyed whole), fresh GREEN PEAS, radishes, beetroot, spring onions, spinach, and of course, new potatoes. Cucumbers, beans, both 

french and runner, and courgettes should be there alongside all kinds of salad leaves and great bunches of fresh herbs. 

The slow cooler start to the season has been good for STRAWBERRIES, especially now that the weather is warming up to ripen the 

fruit – so indulge yourself with the best of the British summer fruit all at its peak this month. You’ll discover a completely different 

experience from the pale imitations that can be found all year round in supermarkets, varieties grown for flavour rather than ease of 

transport and keeping qualities. (I slice mine an hour before serving, sprinkle a spoon of sugar and a tablespoon of Grand Marnier or 

Cointreau and leave). Serve with rich golden pouring cream from cattle fed on the lush summer grass and a sprinkling of sugar. Don’t 

miss out on CHERRIES with the season now in full swing (Kentish cherries are justifiably world famous), gooseberries, and 

wonderful raspberries. This is the month for jam makers and you don’t have to make huge vats of the stuff – just a few jars are 

incredibly satisfying to produce in your home kitchen, taste marvellous and make wonderful gifts. 

 

 
 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

https://www.facebook.com/


 5 

 

 

 

Research shows one in three drivers in Kent use their mobile whilst driving 
Research by Kent County Council has found 65% of people fear the biggest risk to them on the roads is drivers using mobile phones whilst at the 

wheel.  The research, by KCC’s Road Safety Team, shows that motorists estimate 39% of drivers use a hand-held mobile phone, 34% use a phone to 

text/use apps/check email/use internet and 49% use a hands-free mobile device whilst driving.  Over the past month, Kent County Council is 

launching an awareness campaign to remind drivers of the dangers of using mobile phones whilst driving.  It aims to remind drivers that mobile 

phones cause a huge distraction whilst driving and that it is a myth to think that it is possible to concentrate fully on two things at once. The reality is 

that no two activities can be given equal attention - one task will always be more dominant. With a task as important as driving, even just a slip in 

concentration due to a mobile phone could lead to severe consequences. Vicky Watkins, Road Safety Team Leader at KCC, said, “Using a mobile 

phone whilst driving impairs reaction time, reduces concentration levels, leads to poorer judgment of speed and distance and reduces your field of 

vision."  Drivers using mobile phones make the roads less safe for us all. “It’s a fallacy to believe we can concentrate on two things at once. The 

reality is one activity will dominate the other”.  “It’s not simply splitting your attention 50:50, it’s more like 95:5 with the task seeming the most 

important taking over – with drivers using a phone that means the call or text completely takes over from the driving”.  A video will highlight key 

every day moments where it would be perceived as ludicrous to answer a mobile phone and in doing so, emphasise that driving is another one of these 

moments. The campaign will be running throughout the month and will be on television and on demand services, Heart radio bus rears, bus stop 

posters and social media.  Inspector Martin Stevens from Kent Police said, “Though the majority of people know it is wrong to phone or text at the 

wheel, some feel that using apps is acceptable”.  “Doing this is just as distracting as calling or texting someone and just as likely to cause a collision. 

Furthermore should a motorist cause a collision or be caught on their phone, we can forensically examine it and find out exactly what the user was 

doing with their handset”.  “Using a phone at the wheel is just as socially unacceptable as drink driving and both offences cost lives. Life lost on the 

road is a life wasted and a family devastated”.  So next the time you are behind the wheel and get a mention, a favourite, a like or a direct message, ask 

yourself if you are literally dying to read it?  Drivers are also being told not to be fooled into thinking hands-free calls are not illegal or ‘safe’. Hands-

free phone conversations impair drivers to a similar degree as hand-held calls.  KCC’s research gives strong backing to the continuing need to raise 

drivers’ awareness of the increased risk they place themselves in when using a mobile phone at the wheel and to remind them that Kent Police are 

actively looking for them. Matthew Balfour, Kent County Council Cabinet Member for Environment and Transport, added: “We want to help road 

users to make Kent’s roads safer and to reduce the number of people killed and seriously injured in the county”. “With this campaign the message is 

clear, make the right call - don’t use your phone and drive”. “We’ve found that a large number of drivers say they know using a mobile at the wheel is 

dangerous and unacceptable, yet many continue to do so. This campaign brings together the education message with an increased likelihood of being 

caught - key motivators to changing this behaviour”.  Cllr Geoffrey Lymer, Kent County Council, Dover West Ward 

 

Every year throughout the spring and summer KCC Highways & 

Transportation receive numerous complaints regarding trees, hedges and other 

vegetation, which overhang the highway from private property.  This matter can 

pose a number of problems for people trying to use the footways, especially if 

they are trying to pass with buggies, wheel chairs and scooters. It would be 

greatly appreciated if you could ensure that any trees and hedges that are 

bordering the Highway are maintained and cut back to your boundary which 

would greatly benefit all Highway users. This will help us all keep the highway 

safe and prevent the need for KCC Highways & Transportation writing to you 

requesting that you cut back your vegetation.  If the boundary of your property 

borders the footway, then please be aware that: • The full width of the 

footway/pavement must be available for use by pedestrians.  • As well, there 

must be a minimum height clearance over the footway/pavement of 2.1 metres / 

7 feet for any vegetation.  If the boundary of your property borders the 

carriageway, then please be aware that:  • If you have vegetation that overhangs 

into the road, there must be a minimum height clearance of 5 metres / 16 feet, to 

accommodate buses and HGV’s that may use the road.  • If your property is 

rural, then vegetation should be 0.45 metres / 1’6” feet behind the edge of the 

road and all signs need to be kept clear of foliage for at least 20 metres.  Also, I 

would ask that you pay special attention to your trees, hedges and vegetation if 

your property is on or near a junction, and/or inside bend of the road, to 

maintain maximum visibility for road users.  Finally, I would like to thank you 

for the time taken to read this article and wish you a pleasant summer. I am 

looking forward to working with yourselves and your parish to keep the roads 

as safe and clear as possible.  

Highway Steward - Kent County Council Highways & Transportation 
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CAPEL-LE-FERNE PARISH COUNCIL 

Summary of some items discussed at meetings on  

Tuesday, 21st June 2016 

Capel-le-Ferne resident has been recognised in Queen's 90th Birthday Honours List, 

MICHAEL PAUL MARSHALL has been awarded the BEM - British Empire Medal, for services to the 

community in Capel-le-Ferne.  CONGRATULATIONS MICK, FROM US ALL! 

 Request from the public to address the Council: None.  Surgery and Other Feedback: Tress in Lancaster Avenue require cut 

back.  Grass cuttings along B2011 blown into highway, which may cause blockage to drains.   Neighbourhood Plan:  Further meeting 

to be arranged and then a Public Meeting will be held to inform residents of the Plan, discuss next stage and ascertain resident’s interest 

– see separate insert;  Neighbourhood Watch: No crimes etc., reported.  Notifications continue to be sent out via email database and 

Facebook Page on various scams etc.   Equipment status report: Already circulated to members, items requiring attention; 

vegetation removal to edges of MUGA; tree fallen across ramps; teen shelter looking worn; missing screw on zip wire;   Highways 

and Public Rights of Way: 20mph incorrect signage in Capel Street being corrected by Kent Highways; Speed-watch to be 

reconsidered again with volunteers, with a possible purchase of Parish Council machine to use for traffic management of speeding 

vehicles and non-compliance of the new 20mph speed zone in educating drivers; block driveway paving to some properties a cause for 

concern with no drainage facilities provided and water discharging onto highway; cut back of residents’ hedgerows also a cause for 

concern in places where they impinge on the pavement and highway; together with inconsiderate parking on pavements   Planning: 

No further notifications received regarding Land South of New Dover Road, although concerns have been expressed to Dover District 

Council on open access to land and possible traveller use. No further reports from Quinn Estates on Land North of New Dover Road.   

Other: Bus Shelter outside Battle of Britain site – roof now replaced and shelter will be reposition week beginning 11th July to comply 

with Disability Act; Thanks to all residents that completed forms for the Village Resilience Plan, these details would now be put 

together for reference purposes; CCTV coverage, camera adjustment, and cupboard for equipment considered – would be addressed 

again when details of costs are available; Financial Regulations and Standing Orders re-adopted; 

Next Parish Council meeting is on Tuesday, 19th July at 7.30pm in the Village Hall (Small Hall). 
A COPY OF THE MEETING’S AGENDA WILL BE AVAILABLE ON THE PARISH COUNCIL WEBSITE A WEEK BEFORE THE 

MEETING.  http://www.capel-le-fernepc.kentparishes.gov.uk/   ALL PARISH COUNCIL MEETINGS ARE OPEN TO THE PUBLIC, 

SHOULD YOU WISH TO ATTEND.  HOWEVER, IF YOU WISH TO ADDRESS THE COUNCILLORS, PLEASE INFORM THE CLERK 

PRIOR TO THE MEETING!  Further information on any of the above or to contact Parish Council, please write to Parish Clerk, 

39 Victoria Road, or Tel: 01303 259564.  Email: maureen.leppard@btinternet.com 

PLEASE SHARE & PASS ON IF ANY OF YOUR FRIENDS OR FAMILY IN OUR VILLAGE WISH TO BE INCLUDED IN 

OUR EMAIL DATABASE TO RECEIVE NOTIFICATIONS, MESSAGES, NEIGHBOURHOOD WATCH INFORMATION 

AND "WHAT'S ON" EVENTS, PLEASE ASK THEM TO CONTACT THE PARISH CLERK. DETAILS ABOVE 
 

 

A  

Lady Cherry’s 

Afternoon Tea 

Come and celebrate 

with Cherry on 

getting a B.E.M award 

with Afternoon Tea 

On Saturday 22nd August 

2015 at Capel Village Hall 

2:30 pm – 5 pm 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Entries to Colin Carrot 

71, Downs Road, Folkestone 

CT19 5PW 

Tel: 01303 258942 

STALL HELP 

REQUIRED 

http://www.capel-le-fernepc.kentparishes.gov.uk/
mailto:maureen.leppard@btinternet.com
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CAPEL BAPTIST CHURCH 
Capel Street.     Services 10.30am. 

Speakers for July 2016 

3rd      Ewen Blaker 

10th      Rev Ruddle 

17th       Greg Marlam 

24th       Pam Barr 

31st       David Hudson 
ALL WELCOME TO THESE ACTIVITIES 

If there are queries regarding these details,  

please call 01303 251086.  Gill Cooper 

Please! A reminder that the public are requested not  

to park in front of the gates on Sunday mornings  

as this is a disabled access. 
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Events at  

the Battle of Britain Memorial 2016 
New Dover Road (B2011), Capel-le-Ferne, 

Folkestone. CT18 7JJ  

            
  

3 July 2016  

Memorial Day  

Every year, on a Sunday close to the start of the Battle of Britain on 10 July, the site hosts its annual 

Memorial Day. With music by the RAF Central Band and a flypast and display by aircraft from the Battle of 

Britain Memorial Flight, this is the highlight of the Trust’s year. 

 

 

31 July Cricket Day 

 

Kent County Cricket Club kindly sponsors a Battle of Britain-themed day at a match at the Spitfire Ground 

each summer. This year the club has invited us to hold a collection and promote the work of the Trust at the 

Royal London One-day Cup game against Gloucestershire. Brewers Shepherd Neame also sponsor a lunch 

for some of our fund-raisers that day. 

4 Sept Folkestone 

Automobile Club 

Another visit by car enthusiasts will see Folkestone Automobile Club use the Memorial as the backdrop for 

some great photographs. 

19 Oct Gala Dinner 
Our big fund-raising event of the year takes place at the RAF Club in Piccadilly in the presence of some of 

the Few. 

CAPEL-LE-FERNE YOUTH CLUB 
Every 1st and 3rd Thursday in the month 

from 7.30pm to 9.30pm. 

Please come along and  

your first evening is free! 

Any issues/queries –  

Please contact the Chairperson,  

Simon on 07860803767 

7th July – Treasure Hunt (Everyone Welcome). 

21st July – BBQ (Everyone Welcome).     

15th September – Football / Pizza Making 
ALL PARENTS ARE WELCOME TO ATTEND 

 Please ensure you collect your children from the hall, not 

the Car Park, even on light evenings. 

We have lost a couple of Helpers,  

so if you could spare a couple of hours,  

twice a month,  

your help would be appreciated!   

Find us on Facebook to keep up to date  

with all info about Capel Youth Club. 

 

http://www.battleofbritainmemorial.org/donations/70th-anniversary-appeal/
http://www.battleofbritainmemorial.org/donations/70th-anniversary-appeal/
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CAPEL-LE-FERNE EVENING WI 
 

Hello everyone.  It is lovely talking to you all again.   It seems ages ago since I went on holiday.  Caroline our President welcomed 

everyone before we sang Jerusalem.  June’s meeting theme was that everyone tries to come in Red, White and Blue to celebrate our 

Queen’s 90th Birthday of which everyone made an effort. So thank you everyone. Thanks to Shirley Overal for brightening up our 

business table this month with the most unusual plant which was in the theme of our evening and Shirley placed pictures, cards etc of 

the Queen round the plant.  Caroline welcomed a new member.  The speaker for the June meeting was George Taylor and his right 

hand man Pete back to Capel.  This time George gave us a very informative talk on ‘George Gershwin’ with added extracts of music.  

It was the story of his life from when he was born to when he achieved musical fame.  Everyone was tapping their feet in tune to the 

music and joining in with the various well known musicals.   His most famous being ‘Porky and Bess’   Everyone had a laugh 

because Pete kept holding up little pieces of paper to George and George said that Pete had devised a system to make sure he timing 

was on schedule.  Each piece of paper he held up represented 5mins had passed because he was well known for going over his time.  

Mary Adamson gave the Vote of Thanks.  We then had refreshments which were cupcakes with various edible toppings showing the 

Queen’s 90th birthday.  Thanks to Alison and Caroline for making them.    After which we continued with the business of the day.  We 

went through it as quickly as possible, finalising the Pocahontas River Trip, Lunch and Skittles etc.  The room was laid out in the 

form of the small tables so that everyone could enjoy chatting and catching up with each other as it was a very informal evening. 

Alternate Thursday afternoons find many of us crafting away.  Our last project was making children’s jumpers (apologies if I am 

repeating myself) and all our crafting ladies made 90 (ninety) jumpers for ‘Humanitarian Aid’.  There is Darts every Wednesday 

Evening, our luncheon club each month, scrabble, book-share etc. so we do not have time to be idle.  

We then announced the results of the competition, which was ‘An Old Piece of Sheet Music’: 1st Mary Adamson. 2nd Pheobe Moffat, 

3rd Shiela French.  Our next meeting will be on July 12th and our speaker will be Joe Mendell who will give us a talk on ‘Bob Newhart 

rides again’.  Joe was due to come to our Birthday Meeting two years ago but on the Sunday before he was due to come to us he was 

up a ladder pruning a tree and fell.  I have asked his wife not to let him climb or prune any trees before he comes to give us our talk.  

Competition: ‘An Unusual Mode of Transport’.  If you are new to the village, or just want to meet new people you are very welcome 

to come along for the evening and see if the WI is for you. You are welcome to come to 3 meetings without making a commitment to 

join. Just ring Caroline on 01303 247760 and we’ll arrange for someone to ‘host’ you through the evening. 

WI forthcoming events are:- Friday 2nd Sept 2016 – Bingo – St. Radigund’s Church Hall and Sat 24th Sept 2016 – Wit & 

Wisdom – Capel Village Hall.  Everyone keep safe until we talk again next month.  I will draw to a close now.  Thank you once 

again for taking the time to read my report. 

 

CAPEL-LE-FERNE 

GARDENERS’ ASSOCIATION 

Our Summer Show is in the  

Village Hall on Saturday 02 July  

Doors open at 2.30pm.  

Refreshments available. 

 
This month’s meeting is on 19th of July and 

is our Rose Show.  As usual it is held in the 

Church Hall and starts at 7.30pm.  If you 

want to come along just to see the roses or 

find out more about us you are very 

welcome.  If you didn’t manage to collect a 

schedule at the June meeting they are 

available from the show secretary  

Robert Cook 01303 256106 

Happy Gardening! 

For more information please contact  

Vanessa or Robert Cook on  

01303 256106. 
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Pro Services – Paul Relf Optimum Services 

4 Queen’s Lea, West Hougham, CT15 7BJ. 

Tel: 01304 214166.  Mobile: 07787 910961 

Garden & Property Maintenance Services 

& Handyman - No job too small 
Fencing, Decking, Pointing, Brick-work repair, 

Carpentry, Guttering, Diamond hole drilling, 

Pressure washing, Decorating, Kitchen fitting, 

Worktop fitting, Shed repair, Concreting, Etc.,  

PLEASE ENQUIRE FOR ANY  

JOBS NOT LISTED 

 

TO AND FRO CARS 

 
AIRPORT TAXI SERVICE - GOING ON HOLIDAY?  

CAPEL RESIDENT PROVIDES EXCELLENT 

TRANSPORT IN A MODERN ESTATE CAR FOR 

YOUR COMFORT REGISTERED IN SHEPWAY, 

FULLY INSURED 

CALL - 07776040858 

OR E-MAIL - toandfrocars@gmail.com 

GET A QUOTE 

ALL UK & EUROPE DESTINATIONS – AIRPORTS -

CITIES - PORTS - RAILWAY STATIONS 

 
 

 

 

 Judo I.B.F. Club 
ET.1978 

 
Every Wednesday 

 

Capel le Ferne Village Hall 
Juniors (6-9 years) 5.30pm-6.30pm. 
Seniors (10 years +) 6.30pm-8.00pm 

Senior Coach: Colin Carrott 3rd Dan    Tel: 
01303 258942 

Technical Advisor: Colin Ogburn 3rd Dan 
Tel: 07870 822 510.      New Members Very 

Welcome 
Up to 5 Qualified Insured Instructors & 

Coaches to give expert tuition.   
Come & try this DYNAMIC MARTIAL ART 

 

 
LOCAL INDEPENDENT 

FINANCIAL ADVICE  
 

ARE YOU APPROACHING RETIREMENT 

AND CONFUSED BY YOUR PENSION 

OPTIONS? 

ARE YOU ALREADY RETIRED AND 

LOOKING TO RELEASE EQUITY FROM 

YOUR HOME? 

ARE YOU DISAPPOINTED BY THE RATE 

OF RETURN FROM YOUR SAVINGS  

AND INVESTMENTS? 

Ring me on 01303 244684 or email me at 

spectrumfinancialplanning@gmail.com 

to arrange a free initial consultation. 

Martin Wood – Chartered Financial Planner 

The Anchorage, 105 Capel Street,  

Capel-le-Ferne CT18 7HB 

Spectrum Financial Planning Limited are an appointed 

representative of Best Practice IFA Group Limited which is 

authorised and regulated by the Financial Conduct 

RALPH ALLARD 

CHIMNEY SWEEP 
Brush and Vacuum 

All Chimneys, Boilers & Stoves Swept 

Woodburning Stoves & Fireplaces Fitted 

Chimneys Lined.   Certificates Issued 

HETAS & NACS Registered, fully insured 

Member of the National Association of  

Chimney Sweeps 
 

Tel: 01303 844465   

Mobile: 07813 716654 Jessica Young - MAAT 

 Accountancy,  

Book-keeping,  

Payroll and VAT services  

For small businesses and sole traders 

Free initial consultation  

 Flexible hours 

Contact details:        

Mob: 07704 518251  

Tel: 01303 259734 

jessicayoung323@gmail.com 

  
 

 

http://www.google.co.uk/url?sa=i&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&frm=1&source=images&cd=&cad=rja&docid=fVuSn1vkNjiDGM&tbnid=GVtP-WfY0RrhYM:&ved=0CAUQjRw&url=http%3A%2F%2Fpreview.topgear.com%2Fuk%2Fcar-news%2FTop-Gear-Garage-Peugeot-508-SW-part-six-2012-03-12&ei=l3tDUbrpBqmk0AXB-YCoBQ&bvm=bv.43828540,d.d2k&psig=AFQjCNHLRrI_GNfaev7iqVtlMOPdE_dnXg&ust=1363463185821041
mailto:toandfrocars@gmail.com
mailto:spectrumfinancialplanning@gmail.com
mailto:jessicayoung323@gmail.com
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USEFUL CONTACTS INCLUDING  

ACTIVITIES & CLUBS  

CONTACT NAMES TELEPHONE  

NUMBER 

Police Community Safety Officer Gretel May 07772226209 

Community Warden Andrew Hawkins 07811271303 
Parish Council Chair Keith Pilcher 01303 254731 

Parish Council Clerk Maureen Leppard 01303 259564 

Village Hall Webmaster Sally Cook 253838 / 07730425838 

Village Hall Chairman & Maintenance Brian Wilson 627172/07916258684 

Village Hall Committee Vice Chair Jayne Stone 01303 211480 

Village Hall Committee Secretary Sally Cook 253838 / 07730475838 

Village Hall Committee Treasurer Jenny Carter 01303 250928 

Village Hall Committee Lettings  

fredandsueleaning@yahoo.co.uk 

Sue Leaning 

(email preferred) 
07939 095880 

 

Village Hall Farmers’ Market  
Debbie Ovenden 

Brian Wilson 

07427 626754 

627172/7916258684 

Village Hall Committee Trustee Jenny Barraclough 01303 245399 

Village Hall Committee Trustee Derek Jeffrey 01303 259842 

Village Hall Committee Trustee Cherry Leppard 01303 255114 

Village Hall Committee Trustee Mike Stone 01303 211480 

Village Hall 100+ Club Jenny Carter 01303 250928 

Bridge Club Bob Jones 01233 756362 

Brownies Sandra Sharpe 01303 241767 

Capel Art Group, St Radigunds Church Susan Dootson 01303 243508 

Capel Baptist Church Gill Cooper 01303 251086 

Capel Ramblers Bob Mothersele 01303 250931 

Divas Dance Rebecca Uden 01303 893650 

Fit Friends – Pilates Pam Vivien 01303 244322 

Gardeners Association Robert Cook 01303 256106 

Household Bill Savers Phil & Karoline Taylor 01303 246887 

Judo Colin Carrott 01303 258942 

Playgroup Alison Cloake 07977 838609 

Remote Control Car Club Derek Jeffrey 01303 259842 

Short Mat Bowls Ros Chandler 01303 255862 

St Radigunds Church Rev Brian Williams 01303 243784 

St Radigunds Church Hall Events John Oliver 01303 251403 

St Radigunds Church Hall Bookings Audrey Goaten 01303 244735 

St Radigunds Players and Choir Jerry Spillett 01303 242146 

Tai Chi Anna 01304 205405 

Twinning Association Jerry Spillett 01303 242146 

Welcome to Village Letter Debbie Catling 01303 251525 

WI  
Eve Muggeridge 

Janice Whittle 

01303 252404 

01304 202923 

Youth Club Simon Withey 07860803767 

 

London to Paris Charity 

Bike Ride for the  

Kent Air Ambulance 
In July I’m cycling 300 miles from London to Paris over 

four days to help raise money for the Kent Air Ambulance 

Trust. If you would like to support me by donation please 

visit www.justgiving.com/IanBarrie or send a cheque, 
payable to Kent Air Ambulance Trust, or cash, to me at 

The Chalet, Green Lane, Capel-Le-Ferne, CT18 7HE.  

Tel 07922-864797.  Many thanks.   Ian Barrie 

Kent Air Ambulance Authority to Fundraise No 93089 

 

 

 
Mobile Library Every Tuesday 
Old Dover Road   -  10.25am - 10.40am 

Victoria Road  -  10.50am - 11.20am 

Reece Adams House  -  11.25am - 11.55am 

Village Hall   -   12.00 noon 

12.30pm

 

 

 

Please let me know of alterations or additions to this list.  

Maureen Leppard (Editor) Tel: 01303 259564 or Email: 

maureen.leppard@btinternet.com 
 

 

Shepway Writers Group 

Are you interested in creative 

writing?  Now's your chance to put 

pen to paper and write short stories, 

poetry, or even that book you've been 

meaning to write.  Our informal 

group meets every month in 

Folkestone. It's free to join, so why 

not come along and give it a go? 

Contact Graham  

on 01303 259474 or 07722 560702. 

 

 

 

 
Mobile Library Every Tuesday 

Old Dover Road   -  10.25am - 10.40am 

Victoria Road  -  10.50am - 11.20am 

Reece Adams House  - 11.25am - 11.55am 

Village Hall   -   12.00 noon - 12.30pm 

 

Recycling/Waste Collection Dates:    
 Food Waste, Rubbish & Green Waste - Fridays, 8th and 22nd July 

Food Waste & Recycling - Fridays, 1st, 15th & 29th July 

Police Community Support Officer  

PCSO Gretel May   

Mobile: 07772 226209 

Your point of contact for all local 

policing concerns or  

Call 101 or Email:  

csu.dover@kent.pnn.police.uk     

*************************** 
Kent County Council Community Warden 

Andrew Hawkins  

Mobile: 07811271303 or Email: 

andrew.hawkins@kent.gov.uk 

 

 

 

 
 

Police Community Support Officer  

PCSO Gretel May   

Mobile: 07772 226209 

Your point of contact for all local 

policing concerns or  

Call 101 or Email:  

csu.dover@kent.pnn.police.uk     

*************************** 
Kent County Council Community Warden 

Andrew Hawkins  

Mobile: 07811271303 or Email: 

andrew.hawkins@kent.gov.uk 

 

 

 

 
 

Shepway Writers Group 

Are you interested in creative 

writing?  Now's your chance to put 

pen to paper and write short stories, 

poetry, or even that book you've been 

meaning to write.  Our informal 

group meets every month in 

Folkestone. It's free to join, so why 

not come along and give it a go? 

Contact Graham  

on 01303 259474 or 07722 560702. 

 

http://www.justgiving.com/IanBarrie
mailto:maureen.leppard@btinternet.com
mailto:csu.dover@kent.pnn.police.uk
mailto:andrew.hawkins@kent.gov.uk
mailto:csu.dover@kent.pnn.police.uk
mailto:andrew.hawkins@kent.gov.uk
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CAPEL VEHICLE SERVICES 
All makes of cars serviced and repaired. 

MOT’s & repairs, mechanical and welding. 

Tyres, Exhausts, Batteries Supplied & Fitted 

Competitive rates.  No VAT. 

Friendly efficient service 

Call John Horne 01303 255894 
Local free collection and delivery available if required 

 

 

 

LOCKSMITHS 
Opening hours:   Mon-Sat 9am – 6pm 

No call out charge – 24 hours, 7 days 

All types of locks, open-supplied-fitted 

Boarding Service - Emergency Repairs. 

Key Cutting.  Domestic & Commercial.  

Shutters, Grilles, Bars, Safes. Video/Audio 

Entry Systems. 

Fitting Service Available. 

 01303 210057 / 07887652507 

 

 

 

Items for August issue to be with Maureen Leppard (Editor)  

at 39 Victoria Road, Capel-le-Ferne CT18 7LT, (Tel: 01303 259564) or  

 Email: maureen.leppard@btinternet.com  by 6pm, Sunday, 17th July 

PLEASE NOTE IT IS EDITOR’S DECISION ON FINAL CONTENT 

 

 

 

G B 

Haworth     

      Painter & Decorator 

      Interior & Exterior 

   Free Estimates Capel - 244206 

Simpson Aerials   

Your local aerial installer 

We install, repair and tune all TV and Radio 

Aerials and Satellite, including Freeview, Freeview 

Plus, Freesat and Freesat plus. Est: 1988 

 

 

Call Peter on 

01303 250360 or 

07971807150 

 

 

 

  
 

  
 

 

FITTING CREATIONS 

BLINDS – CURTAINS – SHUTTERS 

         
Friendly Family Business 

Local to you 
 

01303 894882       07506 144427 

www.fittingcreations.com 

info@fittingcreations.com 

 
 

 

 

mailto:maureen.leppard@btinternet.com
http://www.fittingcreations.com/
mailto:info@fittingcreations.com
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CAPEL-LE-FERNE  PARISH  COUNCIL 
Clerk to the Council 

Maureen Leppard 

 

Website: 

www.capel-le-

fernepc.kentparishes.gov.uk 

 39 Victoria Road 

Capel-le-Ferne, Folkestone, Kent. CT18 7LT 

 

Tel: 01303 259564   Mobile: 07813704142 

Email:  maureen.leppard@btinternet.com 

 

Latest Housing Development News  
for Capel-le-Ferne 

As you may be aware, there are 3 plots of land in 
Capel that have been identified for development 

under the Land Allocation Development Plan. 
Quinn Estates have exhibited a further plot for 

development. 

Building on these 4 plots could  
increase the population of Capel 

by up to 65% 
How can we control future  

development in Capel? 
The answer may be through 
Neighbourhood Planning. 

Find out more from the Parish Council Surgeries at 

the Farmers Market every 3rd Tuesday in the 

month, at our Fete on the 23rd July or visit: 
http://mycommunity.org.uk/programme/neighbourhood-planning/ 

Get Involved  

 

 

 

 

 

 

http://www.capel-le-fernepc.kentparishes.gov.uk/
http://www.capel-le-fernepc.kentparishes.gov.uk/
mailto:maureen.leppard@btinternet.com
http://mycommunity.org.uk/programme/neighbourhood-planning/

